

Ą.

Oregon Office of Rural Health

Mail code: L593 3181 S.W. Sam Jackson Park Road Portland, Oregon 97239-3098 tel 503 494-4450 | fax 503 494-4798 toll free 866 674-4376 www.ohsy.edu/oregonruralhealth

Testimony in Favor of SB 325
Joint Committee on Tax Credits
May 30, 2013
Scott Ekblad, Director, Oregon Office of Rural Health

Chairs Burdick and Barnhart, Members of the Committee:

The Rural Practitioner Tax Credit is administered by the Oregon Office of Rural Health. It was created by the Oregon Legislature in 1989, the same year our office was moved from the State Health Division to Oregon Health & Science University. The first credits were granted for tax year 1990, to physicians, physician assistants and nurse practitioners. Certified Registered Nurse Anesthetists (CRNAs), podiatrists, dentists and optometrists were added in later sessions, all with different sets of eligibility criteria.

The Office of Rural Health does many things to support the health care infrastructure in rural Oregon, and one of them is assist in the recruitment and retention of the rural health care workforce. The Rural Provider Tax Credit is one of the most effective tools we have in that effort. You will hear later from my colleagues just how valuable this program is to our rural providers.

Physicians (MDs and Dos) and podiatrists (DPMs) may be considered eligible if 60% or more of their professional practice time is spent in a rural Oregon community and:

- who are on the medical staff of a Type A or Type B rural hospital so long as the Type B hospital is not located in a Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA). Oregon's MSAs include Multnomah, Clackamas, Washington, Polk, Yamhill, Marion, Lane, Deschutes and Jackson counties; or.
- who are on the medical staff of a Type B rural hospital that is located in an MSA so long as the hospital is 30 or more highway miles from the major population center in the MSA (Peace Harbor Hospital in Florence is the only hospital in this category); or
- who are on the medical staff of an "exceptional" Type C hospital or a Critical Access Hospital; or
- who are not on the medical staff of any Oregon hospital, but whose practice is 60% or more "rural"; or
- who are on the staff of an ineligible hospital, but whose practices are located outside
 the immediate service area of the community where the hospital is situated, whose
 practices are deemed eligible by the Office of Rural Health, and whose options for

medical staff membership are limited by geographic or other circumstances to an otherwise ineligible hospital.

Nurse Practitioners and Physician Assistants may be considered eligible if their practices are 60% or more "rural."

Optometrists may be eligible for the tax credit if they have consulting privileges with an eligible rural hospital, or qualify as a "rural health practitioner" by maintaining a primary practice (60% or more time) in a county that is defined by the Oregon Office of Rural Health as "frontier." (Baker, Gilliam, Grant, Harney, Lake, Malheur, Morrow, Sherman, Wallowa, and Wheeler)

Dentists may be eligible if they practice in a frontier county or in a town of less than 5,000 people located at least 25 miles from another source of full-time dental care.

CRNAs may be eligible if they are employed by, or have a contractual relationship with, a qualifying Critical Access, Type A, B, or exceptional C rural hospital.

Practitioners who have spent a partial year practicing in an eligible area may be eligible for a pro-rated tax credit.

Practitioners apply to the Office of Rural Health. The Office determines their eligibility and passes that information along to the Department of Revenue. Individual practitioner eligibility is reconfirmed every year thereafter.

Just over 2,000 providers qualified for the tax credit in tax year 2011, representing \$8.5 million. The fiscal impact for the biennium will be approximately \$17 million.

It is safe to assume that the intent of the program was to increase the availability of providers in rural Oregon. Since 1991 the number of physicians receiving the credit has increased from 538 to 1,245. The number of nurse practitioners and physician assistants increased from 115 to 665. Recent data, however, shows an alarming reversal in this trend, a cause for great concern as we anticipate large increases in the number of people who will be covered by Medicaid and other insurance beginning in 2014.

I believe this program can be fine tuned, and joined with the Oregon Rural Health Association to recommend some revisions that are now contained in amendments to this bill. They are:

 Recipients must agree to keep their practices open to Medicare and Medicaid recipients. We assume this will result in a decrease of providers who claim the credit, but we cannot estimate with any accuracy.

- Recipients must practice in a qualifying rural area an average of 20 hours per week (rather than 60% or more of their practice in a rural community, which allows for people with very part-time practices to claim the credit). Our best estimate is that this will exclude 84 current recipients, resulting in a \$84,000 savings per biennium.
- Geographic eligibility criteria revised from "10 or more miles from a community of 40,000 or more" to "10 or more miles from a community of 30,000 or more," with an exception for those communities with 10 or fewer providers. This excludes 230 current recipients in the communities of McMinnville, Canby and Grants Pass, as you can see on the attached map, but retains those in Yamhill and Rogue River. This would result in savings to the program of \$2,300,000 per biennium.

If this credit is allowed to sunset, we will surely see further decline in the number of providers available to rural Oregonians. I believe that trend would grow over time, as current recipients see this program as even more important as a retention tool as it is a recruitment incentive. While this program can be seen as having complex working criteria, those complexities mean very important incentives to the rural health care workforce and very real access to care for rural Oregonians. Please allow SB 325 to be amended as needed and, ultimately, pass it to preserve this very important recruitment and retention tool.

Thank you for this opportunity and please let me know if I can be of further assistance.

a non-qualifying area and are not shown on this map. Another *55 recipients of the tax credit in 2011 have since moved to Ontario 81 Nyssa 5 51 people moved out of state and/or retired. SALLOWS Enterprise Milton-Freewater 3/14/2013 UMATILLA Pendleton Pilot Rock 2011 ORH TAX CREDIT RECIPIENTS WHO Irrigon Umatilla WOULD BE EXCLUDED W/10 MILE BUFFER FROM 30,000+ (236) Mitchell Condon GILLIAM Lakeview 11 LAKE CROOK Christmas Valley Redmond Prineville Madras Warm Springs Hood River 85 La Pine Sisters HOOD REVER Merrill Klamath Falls 46 N. AMATH Chiloquin 4 Sweet Home Oakridge NN Sublimity **MCKSON** 17 Scappoose 10 Vernonía St. Helens Ashland Shady Cove 25 Monmouth Cottage Grove COLUMBIA Creswell Grants-Pass Rogue.River. Junction City ramhill Winchester Glide YAMSOLL L Monroe Sutherlin Falls City Pacific City Sheridan 177 Grand Ronde CLATSOP Warrenton Astoria Cave Junction 7 Waldport JOSEPHINE Selma Tillamook Cannon Beach Gearhart Manzanita Newport Siletz 47 6 Lincoln City Depoe Bay Coquille Florence 47 Reedsport 15 Myrtle Point North Bend 18 Coos Bay 29 Bandon 12 CURRY Brookings 24 Gold Beach 15 Port Orford

